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Exhibit 2.8 
 
Examples of changes made to courses, programs, and the unit in response to data gathered from 

the assessment system 
 
Initial Teacher Preparation Programs 

The faculty use data to make informed curriculum decisions in the initial teacher preparation 
programs in the School of Education at IPFW.  For example, faculty using data to modify 
curriculum the data from the exit portfolio have been used to improve the curriculum, 
instruction, and support to candidates in the certification program for earth/space sciences.  With 
greater awareness of the exit portfolio data, the faculty worked with candidates at the portfolio 
checkpoints.  This diligence was reflected in the steady rise in scores for INTASC standards #2, 
4, and 5. The faculty continues their focused discussions on developing strategies for advising 
candidates on how to create better links between their field experiences and portfolios. 

Candidates include their Philosophy of Education essay in their exit portfolio. For many years 
the faculty has examined the data and observed a steady average of 4.5 out of 5 point scale trend 
for the Philosophy of Education essays.  This trend again is reflective of the effort faculty are 
devoting to guiding candidates in the development of their Philosophy of Education essays as a 
result of the data.  The data has been beneficial to the faculty in evaluating the effectiveness of 
their efforts and new strategies. 

During the preparation for the State of Indiana’s review of initial teacher preparation programs at 
IPFW, it was discovered that the secondary science education majors were lacking a course 
which covered content in philosophy of science.  Faculty from the School of Education and 
College of Arts & Sciences entered into a dialog and worked together to change the course of 
study for secondary science education majors to include a philosophy of science course.   

From State responses to our Program Reviews, we have initiated assignments requiring the 
candidates in all programs to provide data and analysis of their impact on P-12 learning. 
Candidates have been enthusiastic about this assignment, and the data show that they are 
demonstrating impact on P-12 student learning, the ability to analyze their teaching as it impacts 
the learning of P-12 students, and the capacity to learn from the data to make changes to their 
pedagogy in the future.  

Advanced Elementary and Secondary Education Programs 

The Advanced Elementary and Secondary Education Programs were revised and a new UAS 
developed in 2003-2004. Since then we have been implementing the UAS. Over the years, as the 
number of candidates in the programs has grown, the 18 hour and 33 hour Checkpoints have 
come into their own as times for the candidates to reflect on their work, for us to reflect on the 
candidates’ work, and for candidates and faculty, then, to discuss the program and how it could 
better meet the needs of the teachers/candidates in the program, especially in light of the ongoing 
reforms in P-12 education. These discussions have been extremely helpful to us, and we are 
beginning the process of revising our programs once again. Since Fall 2009 we have been trying 
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to better assess the candidates’ impact on P-12 student learning. While we have made some 
modest inroads with this, we believe that we need major revisions to the program to 
accommodate this requirement more successfully. We plan to revise the program based on the 
developmental level standards of NBPTS, instead of the 5-Core Propositions as now, and to have 
direct instead of indirect assessments and a system of Key Assessments instead of the compiled 
portfolio. 

Counselor Education 

2008 and earlier: After a two-year long redesign of the unit assessment system (to a new 
portfolio-based system), in 2008 the CE program was preparing to launch UAS 2.0, with more 
freedom for candidates in preparing portfolios and an emphasis on demonstrating proficiencies 
beyond paper-writing skills. The reason for this change was frustration over the first assessment 
system’s lack of ability to truly discriminate performance differences between candidates (e.g., 
all candidates passed the portfolio with high scores, every year, from the inception of the 
system). In addition, as the original assessment system was added to over time to meet additional 
data needs for NCATE and the State of Indiana, the system had become unwieldy and poorly 
integrated as a whole. 
 
However, after Drs. Burg and Utesch attended several sessions regarding performance-based 
assessment at the 2008 American Association for Marriage and Family Therapy national 
conference, it was decided to move away from portfolios altogether and to create a database 
system based on indicators for standards. Most of the faculty meetings for this year were 
dedicated to developing a framework and implementation system for such a model. Curriculum 
mapping began of the standard’s indicators and continued through the next year as revisions to 
courses were made in response to the mapping process. The old portfolio system was used as a 
temporary stopgap until the new system could be designed. 
 
Fall 2009: Throughout the 2008-09 year the faculty worked with a database programmer to 
develop the data gathering system. Several pilots were conducted with significant alterations 
over time. The data review of the previous system showed that students were struggling on 
several areas of the comprehensive exam and it was determined that these sections should be 
updated by current instructors of the courses. The portfolio review produced unremarkable 
results, as all students successfully passed. Continued development of electronic DMS was 
ongoing. 
 
Fall 2010: After piloting the new data system in the spring semester, the faculty noted several 
cumbersome aspects of the data entry process as well as the complexity of recording such a large 
data set. The faculty is currently reviewing options to reduce the number of data points without 
sacrificing the accuracy of the system. It should be noted that the comprehensive examination 
had sections re-written by current faculty and that only one of the 23 candidates who took the 
exam had to retake any sections (which she successfully passed on her second attempt). Data 
from the comprehensive continue to demonstrate a need to improve candidate abilities in the area 
of assessment and appraisal (EDUC G505) for all students and psychopharmacology (EDUC 
G563) for the MFT students. This was the first year that portfolios were not assessed as part of 
the graduation process. 
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Future Directions: Will begin with a re-curriculum mapping based on CACREP accreditation 
standards and replacing state standards with CACREP standards in our UAS. Program faculty 
will then need to crosslink the two sets of standards in a matrix. This will be the initial step in 
preparing for CACREP accreditation. 
 
Educational Leadership 

 
ISLLC Standards and Conceptual Framework: 
 
Fall 2005: the Program Guide & Unit Assessment System (UAS) was reviewed and revised from 
the original drafted in Spring 2005. The revision reflected changes made in the portfolio under 
the UAS system to emphasize quality rather quantity of reflections on the ISLLC Standards. 
 
The data in these early stages were preliminary. However, the program noted that candidates 
tended to achieve higher ratings on Management than on Standards linked to leadership although 
the average scores were consistently high. The data indicated that candidates scored lower on the 
ISLLC Standards of Vision and Politics. Therefore, in aligning the ISLLC Standards with the 
curriculum, e.g. case studies in the various courses, data were used to inform faculty teaching, 
including analyzing the complexity of these standards with candidates. The educational 
leadership faculty intentionally organized the Educational Leadership Program courses to focus 
on leadership. As one example, they integrated action research in several courses, beginning in 
the first course of the program.  
 
The scores in 2006-2007 increased significantly in the ISLLC Standard of Vision; in fact these 
scores were the highest. Politics remained the lowest. However, the average scores in all 
Standards, including Vision and Politics, were between 3.3 and 3.9 on a four-point Likert scale 
between 2006 and 2010. 
 
Fall 2007: the Program Guide & Unit Assessment System (UAS) was revised to reflect further 
refinement in the organization of the portfolio components, including changes to the portfolio 
requirements and evaluation forms. Faculty added rubrics for the ISLLC Standards and the 
Conceptual Framework for the exit interview to assist in the evaluation of the exit interviews, but 
also to serve as a review guide for candidates. 
 
In 2008, the ISSLC Standard of Vision dropped to third highest. Politics continued to be the most 
challenging for students. This is not surprising given the complexity and contextual nature of this 
Standard. These Standards continued to be addressed with an emphasis on the discussion of 
Politics. The average scores for all Standards continued to be high, ranging from 3.4 to 3.8. 
 
The ISLLC Standards data for our candidates demonstrate some fluctuation from 2009 to 2010 
on Vision, but without a clear indication as to the cause of the fluctuations. Politics has shown 
some improvement, but still remains the lowest rating. Ethics has shown an increase in the data, 
as has Collaboration, perhaps reflective of the addition of ethics to the curriculum of A500 and 
the addition of the discussion of the value of the professional learning community to several 
courses. In addition, there has been a modification of the program curriculum to include team 
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projects as pedagogy, which models one part of the Collaboration Standard, that of school 
community. The average scores for all Standards continued to be high, ranging from 3.5 to 3.9. 
 
Fall 2010: the Program Guide & Unit Assessment System (UAS) was revised to reflect further 
refinement in the organization of the portfolio components, including additional changes to the 
portfolio requirements and evaluation forms. Field experiences have been expanded and 
comprise a component of at least fifty percent of the courses. 

 
Conceptual Framework 
 
The candidates scored between 80% and 90% in the excellent category in all tenets of the 
Conceptual Framework from 2006-2010.  During Fall 2007, the Program Guide & Unit 
Assessment System (UAS) was revised to include a rubric for evaluating the Conceptual 
Framework during the exit interview. 
 
Future Direction: We have now had the portfolio and practicum as part of our Unit Assessment 
System since 2004. This has provided consistently gathered data to assist in the assessment of 
our program. While the assessment of candidate reflections provides data of candidate mastery of 
the ISLLC Standards and Conceptual Framework, we continue to develop our assessments and 
the UAS. The next phase in refining our assessments in the Educational Leadership Program is 
building direct, instead of indirect, assessments and a system of Key assessments to evaluate 
candidate progress and, then, continue to use assessment data to inform the program curriculum. 
 
Additional Data from the School Leaders Licensure Exam 
 
The candidates have achieved 96.43% success rate on the first attempt of taking the School 
Leaders Licensure Exam between 2005 and 2010.  
 
Special Education 
 
Fall 2007: The program was initiated and a UAS was developed, formatted on UAS documents 
of other graduate programs. The program was based on the (CEC) Council for Exceptional 
Children standards and the Conceptual Framework of the SOE. 
 
Fall 2008: There was very limited data available, due to inconsistent data collection procedures 
(scores from reflections for the system) because of faculty turnover.  
 
Fall 2009:  The faculty members meet to assess the data. The data show little differences within 
courses and between courses based on reflections for the assignments for the different courses. 
From candidate feedback, the faculty discovered there was interest in a no-thesis option, thus, the 
faculty created a choice for a thesis or special project.  
 
The State began to require each program completer to take two special education Praxis II exams 
starting in Fall 2009. The faculty looked at content and expectations for the Praxis II and made 
appropriate changes in course objectives and individual assignments to address the content. The 
faculty felt that all but Assistive Technology (AT) were addressed sufficiently, so AT was added 



Page 5 of 5 
 

to K525 (Survey of Mild Handicaps). Dr. Jeong-il Cho received a Summer Teaching Grant to 
add AT to the course. At this point candidates have a 100% pass rate on the first attempt at both 
tests. 
 
Additionally, we integrated new requirements based on CEC Standards to have candidates 
address P-12 student learning. For three courses, K535 Assessment and Remediation I, K536 
Assessment and Remediation II, and K595 Practicum in Special Education, candidates address 
P-12 student learning in reflections.  
 
Spring 2010: The first candidates graduate from M.S. program in Spring 2010 (2 special projects 
and 1 thesis). 
 
Fall 2010: The data presented at the yearly Retreat in August did not yield any new information 
to warrant a change within the UAS system. However, policies were refined to clarify continuing 
GPA requirements and probationary status and procedures. Also, polices were refined about 
format, structure and timeline for the thesis and special projects 
 
Future Directions: We anticipate new CEC standards which we look forward to building into our 
program, especially as we plan to put forward our program review through the SPA before our 
next NCATE Visit. We plan to build in more direct, instead of indirect, assessments and have a 
system of Key Assessments, instead of assessments culminating in a portfolio at the end of the 
program.  
 


